Minutes of the University Faculty, May 9, 1955

The University Faculty met Monday, May 9, 1955 in the Assembly Room of Lafferty Hall. President Donovan presided. Members absent were A. D. Albright, Anne M. Clemmons*, Frank G. Coolsen, W. A. Heinz, J. E. Hernandez, J. C. Humphries, A. D. Kirwan*, Robert S. Larson, A. B. McEwen*, Edward Newbury, Frank D. Peterson, J. E. Reeves, William S. Rehberg, Irwin T. Sanders, M. Scherago*, J. R. Schwendeman, D. M. Seath, Lawrence Thompson*, Frank J. Welch and Kenneth Wright.

The minutes of April 4, 1955 were read and approved.

President Donovan presented Mr. Leroy Miles, Vice President of the First National Bank & Trust Company, who wished to present certain citations to University faculty members for special services to the United States Treasury Department in the sale of government bonds. To the surprise of both recipients, Mr. Miles presented citations to President Donovan for assistance in the sale of bonds and to Professor J. S. Horine, who voluntarily lettered more than four hundred certificates issued by the Treasury Department.

Resolutions were presented on the deaths of three members of the University staff. Dr. Alfred Brauer read resolutions on Dr. W. R. Allen; Dr. Alex Romanowitz presented the resolutions from the College of Engineering for Professor L. E. Nollau; and Dean Holmes read the resolutions on the death of Miss Dora Berkley. The Faculty voted that the resolutions be spread upon the minutes of the Faculty and that copies be sent to the respective families.

W. R. ALLEN

Dr. W. R. Allen, Professor of Zoology, was claimed by death April 7, at the age of 70, shortly before attaining the "Change of Occupation" status.

He was born March 8, 1885, at Ossian, Indiana. In his youthful years he taught in elementary schools while attending Indiana University. He received the A.B. degree from Indiana University in 1913; the A.M. in 1914, and the Ph.D. in 1920. Also during those years he assisted at Cornell University, 1916-1917, and was an instructor at Kansas State College, Manhattan 1918-1920. After receiving the doctorate he became Assistant Professor at Akron University.

While still a graduate student at Indiana he participated in the Irwin Expedition to Peru, S.A. under the leadership of Dr. Eigenmann, his major professor and noted naturalist.

Dr. Allen has been an esteemed member of the Zoology Department of the University of Kentucky since 1922. During this time he advanced from Assistant Professor to Associate Professor to Professor, serving as Head of the Department from 1948-1950. While carrying a full professorial load he found time to publish, as coauthor with Eigenmann, "Fishes of Western South America" (University of Kentucky Press, 1942), a book which is an outstanding and classical contribution to his field of endeavor. At the University he was active in numerous organizations. He was a charter member of Alpha Chapter of Kentucky, Phi Beta Kappa, which he served as Secretary from 1926 to 1936, and as President from 1939 to 1941. He contributed greatly to the A.A.U.P., the University of Kentucky Research Club and Sigma Xi, being President to the latter for the year 1933-34. He was one of the most faithful members of the Kentucky Academy of Science and was its President for 1939-1940.

^{*}Absence explained.

To those of us at the University of Kentucky who knew Dr. Allen, and loved him, he is remembered for his meticulous efficiency, for his generosity and helpfulness, for his sage remarks and quiet, ever ready sense of humor, for his logical arguments in parliamentary debate. He was an exacting teacher, yet one who was always reasonable with his students.

It goes without saying that he will be sorely missed by all who had the privilege of knowing him.

The members of the Faculty of the College of Arts and Sciences therefore express their profound sorrow at the loss of a friend and colleague, and convey their sincere sympathy to his family.

Respectfully submitted R. S. Allen R. H. Weaver Alfred Brauer, Chairman

Unanimously passed by the Faculty of the College of Arts and Sciences, April 28, 1955

M. M. White, Dean

LOUIS EDWARD NOLLAU

Louis Edward Nollau, Professor Emeritus of Engineering Drawing, University of Kentucky, passed away on Tuesday morning, April 19, 1955. He had served the University in a teaching capacity continuously from September 1904 until July 1953 at which time he was transferred to the Change of Work status at the age of seventy years.

Professor Nollau was born in Quincy, Illinois, on January 15, 1883. His father, a minister of the Evangelical Reformed Church, moved the family about and as a result, young Louis attended schools in Detroit, St. Louis, and Louisville, Kentucky.

After graduating from DuPont Manual High School in Louisville, he entered the University of Kentucky, and in three years received the Bachelor of Science degree in Mechanical Engineering. He began his teaching duties immediately, accepting an appointment of Instructor in Wood Shop. Within four years he became Assistant Professor of Mechanical Drawing. Later he received the degree of Mechanical Engineer. From July 1919 to July 1934, Professor Nollau served as Head of the Department of Mechanical Drawing. The College of Engineering was reorganized in 1934 and he was at that time made Professor of Engineering Drawing, in which capacity he served until his death. In 1954, he became a member of the University of Kentucky Half-Century Club.

Photography was Professor Nollau's life-long hobby. By the time he graduated from college his work was recognized as professional in quality. He served for many years as official photographer of the Southern Railway System, working full time in summer months and performing occasional special assignments at other times. He also served as photographer for the Missouri State Highway Department for several summers.

His service to the University of Kentucky in the capacity of photographer extended over the past forty-two years. He did work for every college on the campus. His photographic services to the Agricultural Experiment Station, to the Department of Athletics, and to the College of Engineering were particularly extensive.

Another important extra-curricular service performed for the University by Professor Nollau was the lettering of all of the diplomas awarded to University of Kentucky graduates over a period of about forty-three years.

Professor Nollau's teaching brought him in contact with every student in the College of Engineering. He was a master of the art of instruction in engineering drawing. He was also a lover of youth and a wise and effective counselor of "his boys". Certainly scores, and perhaps hundreds, of young men have profited greatly from his fatherly advice about personal matters. He was known among his colleagues as a kindly man who made friends easily and kept them. He enjoyed a wide acquaintance among engineering drawing teachers in the South.

He was a member of Alpha Tau Omega fraternity, which he served as adviser. He was also a member of the Masonic Order, a Knight Templar and a member of Oleika Temple Shrine. His professional Society membership included the American Society for Engineering Education, American Association of University Professors, Kentucky Society of Professional Engineers, Tau Beta Pi, and Pi Tau Sigma -- the latter two being honor societies of the engineering profession.

In grateful memory of Louis Edward Nollau, who served so extensively the University of Kentucky and the community and state in which he lived, the University Faculty, of which he had been a member, resolves that these statements be spread upon its minutes and that a copy be sent to the bereaved family.

H. Alex Romanowitz Robert D. Hawkins

DORA BERKLEY

Miss Dora Berkley, former Head Resident of Patterson Hall, died on April 19, 1955. She served the University of Kentucky from January 1918 to May 30, 1935, when she requested change of work status at the age of 70 years.

Miss Berkley was born in Lexington, Kentucky on February 16, 1865, the daughter of John W. Berkley and Margaret Isadora Graves Berkley. She received her early education at the Totten School in Lexington.

Miss Berkley brought to the position which she filled for over 17 years great charm, personal integrity, a culture reminiscent of the Old South and an interest in the welfare of the women students. She will always be remembered with deep affection by the students whom she served and the staff with which she worked. Because of the infirmities of age Miss Berkley has been inactive in campus affairs during recent years but she always retained an active interest in the welfare of the University of Kentucky.

In grateful memory of Dora Berkley's long and unselfish service to the University of Kentucky and its residence hall program, The Board of Trustees of the University of Kentucky resolves that this resolution be spread upon its minutes and that a copy be sent to the family.

(Miss) Margaret Storey

(Mrs.) Sarah B. Holmes Chairman of Committee

Dean White presented for the College of Arts and Sciences recommendations concerning changes in courses which were approved by the University Faculty.

The Faculty of the College of Arts and Sciences recommends that:

I. The title of Anatomy and Physiology 2 be changed from "Elementary Anatomy and Physiology" to

"Introduction to Physiology" (No change in credit or course description)

II. The title, course description and credit of Anatomy and Physiology 6a, b be changed to:

A. and P. 6 Introduction to Anatomy (3) II

The course presents a detailed study of the bones of the human skeleton, arrangement of joints, ligament and muscle attachments, and the other major systems of the human body.

(A. and P. 6a,b carried 6 credits; A. and P. 6 carries 3 credits)

Associate Dean Horlacher presented a recommendation from the College of Agriculture and Home Economics for new courses which were approved by the University Faculty.

The Faculty of the College of Agriculture and Home Economics recommends the following new courses:

Home Economics 59a-b-c, Child Care in Relation to Home and Family
Living (2 credits each)

Home situations and family relationships as they relate to the care and development of children.

Agriculture 2, Agriculture Around the World (3)

A study of the agriculture of the United States and other countries in different regions of the world. Lectures, 3 hours.

Change in Rule Amend Item 2, page 17 of the catalog issued May, 1954, referring to one method by which a special student may become a candidate for a degree to read as follows: Completing in residence 67 credits with a standing of at least 2.0 in all work attempted.

Minutes of the University Faculty, May 9, 1955

Dean Stahr presented recommendations from the College of Law that certain changes be made in the curricula of that College. The University Faculty approved the changes which are as follows:

The Faculty of the College of Law makes the following recommendations:

- (1) That the four-year Law curriculum leading to the degree of Bachelor of Laws be suspended, except as to students already enrolled therein, and that no additional students be admitted thereto until further action by the University Faculty.
- (2) That the curriculum leading to the degree of Bachelor of Science in Law be suspended, except for students already enrolled therein, and that no additional students be admitted thereto until further action by the University Faculty.
- (3) That the requirements for admission to the College of Law be smended to read as follows:

For admission to the three-year course in Lew leading to the degree of Bachelor of Laws, the applicant must present satisfactory evidence of completion of a minimum of 90 semester hours of recognized college credit, and an academic standing of not less than 2.3 on all prelegal college work (counting A = 4, B = 3, C = 2, D = 1, F = 0). At least 6 hours must be in English. Not more than 9 hours may be in nontheory courses, if only 90 hours are offered, a minimum of 81 hours of "theory" courses being required in any case.

Exceptions to the requirement of a minimum academic standing of at least 2.3 on <u>all</u> prelaw work will be made only on the basis of special showing of legal aptitude. An important factor in such showing will be the candidate's score on the Law School Aptitude Test.

Candidates whose standing on all prelaw work is below 2.0 will not be considered for admission.

Dean Carpenter presented recommendations from the College of Commerce on new courses and a curriculum change which were approved as follows:

The Faculty of the College of Commerce recommends approval of the following course and curriculum changes:

New Courses:

in

Economics 178, Workshop in Economics Education (3 credits) An examination of basic economic processes in a private enterprise economy to enable public school teachers to understand and use economics materials in their classes, will be offered as a short course in the Summer Session.

Formal instruction will deal with the fundamental ideas of production, exchange and price determination in markets, income formation, and the sources of economic growth. Other

topics will include business and personal finance, studies of particular industries important to Kentuckians and group discussions designed to promote constructive thought on particular methods of bringing economics into the school in all grades.

Economics 179, Collective Bargaining (2 credits)
Prereq. Econ. 102 or consent of instructor
The principles and procedures of bargaining and dispute
settlement studied in detail. Includes a review of the content
of labor contracts and provisions for administration. Union
and management techniques considered.

Curriculum Change:

In the personnel Man agement Curriculum to require Psychology I 4 credits, instead of Philosophy, Psychology or Sociology, 6 credits, in the Freshman and Sophomore years and add Economics 179, Collective Bargaining, 2 credits, to the requirements of this curriculum in the Junior and Senior years.

Dean Lyman V. Ginger presented recommendations from the College of Adult and Extension Education regarding credit for work taken in off-campus centers. These recommendations were approved as follows:

The minutes of the faculty of August 11, 1948 show that the following action was taken:

- 3. Work taken in an off-campus center shall count as residence credit.
- 4. Sixty-four credits taken in an off-campus center or in a combination of extension and off-campus center work may be applied toward an undergraduate degree (provided not more than 32 credits may be in extension).

The College of Adult and Extension Education recommends that Section 4 be amended to read as follows:

4. Sixty-four credits taken in an off-campus center may be applied toward an undergraduate degree.

Section 3 states a regulation and Section 4 has the effect of taking away one-half of the privilege granted by the regulation.

A student from any accredited junior college may present 64 semester hours and have it accepted by the University. In addition to the transfer credit, the junior college transfer student may take an additional 32 hours either by extension or correspondence.

A transfer student from an accredited four-year college may present to the University for acceptance, all except 30 of the last 36 semester hours and of this amount 32 semester hours may be in correspondence or in extension.

The purpose of the recommended change is to bring the transfer credit regulations as they apply to off-campus centers in line with transfer

Minutes of the University Faculty, May 9, 1955

credit regulations as they apply to all other institutions.

Acting Dean Dawson presented recommendations from the Graduate Council that graduate credit be allowed for the following courses which had previously been approved for undergraduate credit. These recommendations were approved by the Faculty.

Commerce 177c. College Business Management.
(2) Frank D. Peterson

Geology 135. Advanced Principles of Geology.
(4) Fisher

Associate Dean Horlacher presented a recommendation from the College of Agriculture and Home Economics that the rule governing the method by which a special student may become a candidate for a degree be modified. He asked that the recommendation be referred to the Rules Committee and this was done by the University Faculty.

President Donovan announced the various events of Commencement Week and urged that the Faculty support all of these events by their attendance.

The Faculty adjourned.

Robert L. Mills Secretary

Minutes of the University Faculty, May 26, 1955

The University Faculty met in special session at 4:00 p.m., Thursday, May 26, 1955 in the Assembly Room of Lafferty Hall. President Donovan presided. Members absent were A. D. Albright, Dana Card, John M. Carpenter, Martha G. Carr, L. M. Chamberlain, Irving S. Fisher, J. W. Gladden, Carsie Hammonds, Juan E. Hernandez, Margaret Bell Humphreys, J. C. Humphries, W. M. Insko, A. D. Kirwan*, O. T. Koppius*, Robert S. Larson, Homer C. Lewis, A. C. McFarlan, L. L. Martin*, W. L. Matthews, Jr., J. H. Melzer, J. W. Miles, Robert L. Mills*, H. B. Price, H. A. Ryland, Irwin T. Sanders, Dwight M. Seath, W. A. Seay, Roy Sigafus, H. E. Spivey*, D. G. Steele, J. Reid Sterrett, Lawrence Thompson, Gilbert T. Webster and Frank J. Welch.

The minutes of the meeting of May 9, 1955 were read and approved.

The Assistant Registrar presented the list of students who had completed all requirements for their degrees and the Faculty voted to recommend these persons to the Board of Trustees for the degrees indicated.

*Absence explained.